
 Meramec Regional Planning Commission
Minutes

Dec. 10, 2020
Call to Order

Chairman Larry Miskel called the Dec. 10, 2020, meeting of the Meramec Regional Planning Commission to order at 5:13 p.m.  The meeting was conducted via Zoom, due to increasing COVID numbers in the region.
Welcome
Chairman Miskel welcomed everyone to the meeting. Participating board members included: Ron Kraettli, Tom Coots, Mark Farran, Randy Verkamp, Steve Vogt, Glen Smith, Shane Anselm, Mary Heywood, Laurel Boisonault, Darrell Skiles, Ray Walden, Gary Brown, Jan Haviland, Ray Schwartze, Jim Fleming, George Lauritson, Darryl Griffin, and Vic Stratman. MRPC staff in attendance: Bonnie Prigge, Anne Freand, Linda Loughridge, Caitlin Jones, Tammy Snodgrass, Linda Carroll and Donald Keeney. Also in attendance were Aaron Jeffries, Missouri Department of Conservation, Hannah Larrick with Sen. Blunt’s office, Ray Bozarth with Sen. Hawley’s office, Brett Hoffman with Rep. Smith’s office, and newly elected representatives Bruce Sassman and Bennie Cook.
Consent Agenda

The following consent agenda items are presented for approval:

a. Minutes – Nov. 12, 2020


b.
Local Review

None
             c. Statewide Grant Applications

None



The Office of Administration issues the Missouri Federal Assistance Clearinghouse 


grant reviews weekly. Staff is sharing reports in between meetings with board members. If you have questions about grants listed, you can call MRPC staff or the Office of Administration as listed on the reports.


d.   Contracts 

• City of New Haven, MO

Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to enter into a technical assistance contract with the City of New Haven for assistance on a CDBG grant application for street improvements and to sign all documents associated with this contract. MRPC has permission from East-West Coordinating Council to assist New Haven.

Ray Schwartze made a motion to approve the consent agenda; Ron Kraettli seconded. The motion carried. 

Contracts to be considered individually as county commissioners are partners to these contracts and should abstain from voting.

• Dent County Commission for CARES Act Technical Assistance

Permission is requested for the MRPC chairman and/or executive director to enter into a contract with Dent County for the close out of the Dent County CARES funds and to provide assistance to the county during the fund audit, and for the chairman and/or executive director to sign all documents associated with the contract.

Ray Schwartze made a motion to approve the Dent County CARES Act contract; Steve Vogt seconded. Darrell Skiles abstained. The motion carried. 

• Gasconade County Commission for CARES Act Technical Assistance

Permission is requested for the MRPC chairman and/or executive director to enter into a contract with Gasconade County for the close out of the Gasconade County CARES funds and to provide assistance to the county during the fund audit, and for the chairman and/or executive director to sign all documents associated with the contract.

Ray Schwartze made a motion to approve the Gasconade County CARES Act contract; Steve Vogt seconded. Larry Miskel abstained. The motion carried. 

• Maries County Commission for CARES Act Technical Assistance

Permission is requested for the MRPC chairman and/or executive director to enter into a contract with Maries County for the close out of the Maries County CARES funds and to provide assistance to the county during the fund audit, and for the chairman and/or executive director to sign all documents associated with the contract.

Randy Verkamp made a motion to approve the Maries County CARES Act contract; Ray Schwartze seconded. Vic Stratman abstained. The motion carried. 

• Osage County Commission for CARES Act Technical Assistance

Permission is requested for the MRPC chairman and/or executive director to enter into a contract with Osage County for the close out of the Osage County CARES funds and to provide assistance to the county during the fund audit, and for the chairman and/or executive director to sign all documents associated with the contract

Ray Schwartze made a motion to approve the Osage County CARES Act contract; Randy Verkamp seconded. Darryl Griffin abstained. The motion carried. 

• Phelps County Commission for CARES Act Technical Assistance

Permission is requested for the MRPC chairman and/or executive director to enter into a contract with Phelps County for the close out of the Phelps County CARES funds and to provide assistance to the county during the fund audit, and for the chairman and/or executive director to sign all documents associated with the contract.

Darrell Skiles made a motion to approve the Phelps County CARES Act contract; George Lauritson seconded. Randy Verkamp abstained. The motion carried.

• Washington County Commission for CARES Act Technical Assistance

Permission is requested for the MRPC chairman and/or executive director to enter into a contract with Washington County for the close out of the Washington County CARES funds and to provide assistance to the county during the fund audit, and for the chairman and/or executive director to sign all documents associated with the contract.

Ray Schwartze made a motion to approve the Washington County CARES Act contract; Randy Verkamp seconded. The motion carried.

Updates from State Legislators and Federal Field Representatives

Hannah Larrick from Senator Roy Blunt’s office congratulated the new state representatives in attendance. She reported that the Senate is working on the National Defense Authorization Act as well as a continuing resolution for the budget. Hannah informed the board that nothing has yet been decided on regarding COVID relief but the time period to spend COVID relief fund has been extended to September 2021. She also indicated that the FDA has approved a Pfizer vaccine and that Missouri does have a plan to distribute the vaccine once received. Hannah noted that Ray Bozarth had posted a map in chat showing where broadband funding landed and the providers. She will share to Bonnie for forwarding to board members.
Bennie Cooke, representative-elect for District 142, stated he was looking forward to working with everyone at MRPC again. He noted that he and Bruce Sassmann, the representative-elect for District 62, would be sharing the office in Room 203. Bennie also mentioned that Jill Ryals would be their legislative assistant.

Bruce Sassmann mirrored Bennie Cook’s statements and stated that he is looking forward to working with MRPC. He added that new representatives will officially take office on Jan. 6, 2021.

Larry Miskel congratulated both representatives and said he is looking forward to working with them.

Presentation: Aaron Jeffries, Deputy Director, Missouri Department of Conservation

Aaron Jeffries provided an update on MDC activities, including feral hogs, bears, partnership opportunities and other items of interest to local governments. 

Mr. Jeffries informed the board that the MDC partners with landowners, volunteers, municipalities, counties, organizations and state and federal agencies. Through the department’s CART program, gravel is provided on county roads leading to conservation areas. He indicated there is a 50% cost share for materials and the county match is usually in-kind service.

Since 1980, Mr. Jeffries reported that more than $24 million has been paid to counties in lieu of real estate taxes. Other programs he mentioned were:
· Aquatic Fish Passage – MDC works with counties to replace low water slabs with single span bridges.

· Private Land Assistance – MDC helps individuals develop conservation plans for their property.

· Cost Share Opportunities – These opportunities include Community Conservation Grants, TRIM Grants and CAP Agreements.

· Rural Fire Departments – MDC partners with over 800 rural fire departments to provide front line protection against wildfires by offering grants, training and equipment.

Mr. Jeffries noted that during the COVID-19 pandemic, MDC has seen an increase in conservation area use, permit sales and participation in virtual events. 

He also touched on the following topics:

· Elk Restoration Plan – The department began reintroducing elk in Carter, Shannon and Reynolds counties in 2011. In 2013, there was an economic impact of $1.3 million. An inaugural hunting season was established in 2020 with 19,000 applying and five tags awarded.

· Black Bear Plan – MDC has been doing research on black bears in the state since 2011. It is estimated that there are 500 to 800 bears in the state. Mr. Jeffries stated that the MDC commission is considering a season structure at its December meeting. He added that the earliest we could see a season would be fall of 2021.

· CWD (Chronic Wasting Disease) – Sampling this year was voluntary due to COVID-19. Of the nearly 6,000 samples taken in 2020, eight have tested positive. There are regulations in place to protect captive and free-ranging herds.
A major issue in Missouri is the feral hog population, Mr. Jeffries said. Discovered in Missouri in 2016, the population saw an increase starting in the early 2000’s. He reported that in many areas, hogs are being released for hunting, which has been proven to result in more hogs. Trapping has been proven to be the most effective elimination method for feral hogs. Aaron informed the board that MDC is committing over $2 million and 150 part time staff to eradicate the feral hog population. In addition, the department has added six new full-time trappers and there are 30 USDA trappers. The MDC is committed to outreach and reporting efforts and have committed to additional staff to remove hogs from Mark Twain National Forest.

Mr. Jeffries stated the department is working with landowners to resolve their feral hog issues and said that the no-hunting regulation does not apply to private land. Landowners can use any method they choose to remove hogs from their property. He added that that the department will not trap at times of the year the landowner is using dogging or other techniques that interfere with trapping.

In closing, Mr. Jeffries mentioned that the department is looking to work with the University Extension office to make contact with the larger landowners located in the hardest hit areas.
Aaron shared his presentation with Bonnie Prigge who will forward it to the board.
External Relations Committee: Ray Schwartze, vice chairman

Vice Chairman Ray Schwartze reported on External Relations activities as follows:

Ray reported that a nomination was received for the at-large banking position that was vacant. Randy Verkamp nominated John Meusch, with Jefferson Bank in Rolla.
Ray Schwartze made a motion to approve the nomination; Ron Kraettli seconded. The motion carried.

The committee discussed the annual visit to the Capitol in January. Suggestions were to visit in a smaller group, provide no food and make appointments with the legislators. The committee will re-visit the issue at the January 2021 meeting.

Staff provided a draft of the federal priorities for committee review. Copies will be sent out for prioritization and will be due back Jan. 8, 2021. The survey will also be available on-line.
The committee discussed a request to waive past dues and allow the city of Dixon to rejoin MRPC. Bonnie Prigge noted that this has been done in the past for other cities. The precedent has been to waive one time. Should a city drop membership in the future and ask to rejoin, they would need to pay all past dues owed. She also mentioned that Dixon sent in dues for this year, paying for a prime membership.

Ray Schwartze made a motion to waive past dues for Dixon for this one time; Darrell Griffin seconded. The motion carried.


Operations Committee: Steve Vogt, chairman

Chairman Steve Vogt reported on operations activities as follows:

The committee reviewed the MRPC/MRB and MRPC/MRDC-RLF and IRP program financial statements for the period ending Nov. 30, 2020. Linda Loughridge reported that all had a surplus with the exception of MRB. She indicated that this was typical at this time due to insurance costs. Linda stated there was no concerns as it would balance out in the next few months. Budget information was provided to the full board.

Steve Vogt made a motion to accept the financials for the period ending Nov. 30, 2020; Jan Haviland seconded. The motion carried.

Linda provided an update on the CARES RLF program, including recent loan activity. She reported that as of Dec. 1, 2020, two of the three loans in the program have been closed, Lucky Clover and Quilting Bee. The project in Steelville should be closing in two to three weeks. Linda reported that with $516,000 remaining, requests are coming in steadily.

Linda informed the board about an upcoming SMART review of the MRDC by SBA. She noted that due to the amount of information being requested, MRPC has requested an extension to SBA’s deadline.
Planning Committee: Anne Freand, MRPC
Anne reported that the committee discussed how communities can help their local citizens and business owners during the pandemic while still following the rules.

She explained that some of these ideas discussed included addressing administrative solutions, online permitting, and adjusting plans to respond to changing needs while still holding onto long-term community goals. Anne noted that communities could review on-line permitting and how it’s being handled. The committee also discussed downtown strategic planning in those communities hardest hit. She indicated that the plan was to survey those cities and see where they stand then review the results in February 2021.

Housing Board:  Vic Stratman, chairman

No report was given.
Transportation Advisory Committee (TAC): Ray Walden, chairman
Ray Walden reported that the TAC elected new officers: George Lauritson, chairman; Darin Pryor, vice chairman; and Steve Vogt, secretary.
Kim Tipton from MoDOT informed the committee that another round of TAP funds is available. Deadline for applications is Jan. 29, 2021.

The TAC also conducted a Transportation Needs Prioritization. A representative from each county presented the top three needs of his/her county. After hearing all presentations, the committee prioritized the top transportation needs of the region.

Ray Walden made a motion to approve the top transportation needs as determined by TAC; George Lauritson seconded. The motion carried. 

Anne Freand, MRPC, shared a draft of the letter to be sent to regional legislators, encouraging the fuel tax increase. The TAC approved the letter and is asking MRPC to join in support of the fuel tax increase.
Ray made a motion to approve the letter; Vic Stratman seconded. The motion carried.

The TAC heard updates from MoDOT.

Environmental: Tammy Snodgrass, Assistant Executive Director

Tammy Snodgrass provide the board with some statistics for the special collections held in 2020. The collection sites served a total of 501cars, collected 38.6 tons of electronics and appliances and 8.56 tons of tires, which is the equivalent of 640 passenger tires.
Tammy also mentioned that Ozark Rivers grants were due Aug. 21, with the district receiving 10 applications totaling $249,035.25.

A handout on environmental activities was provided.
Meramec Regional Emergency Planning Committee (MREPC): Tammy Snodgrass, Assistant Executive Director
Tammy Snodgrass reported that there are six hazard mitigation contracts open at this time.

A handout on emergency planning activities was provided.
Business Loans:  Linda Loughridge, Fiscal Officer

A handout was provided.
Meramec Community Enhancement Corporation (MCEC): Vic Stratman
No report was given.

Meramec Regional Community Foundation (MRCF): Bonnie Prigge
Bonnie Prigge reported that the Community Grant program was open with applications on both the MRPC website and the Community Foundation of the Ozarks website. There is approximately $1,500 to distribute with individuals grants at $250 each. She indicated there may be a little more funding for Newburg projects as they have an additional fund that needs to be distributed.
She informed the board of a new scholarship, the Koch-Lange Family Scholarship. This scholarship gives a preference to graduating seniors with a connection to Feursville, a small community north of Belle in Osage County. Back-up recipients would be graduating seniors from Belle High School. Bonnie also noted that there have been donations for various county scholarship programs.
The board was informed that there are vacancies on the MRCF board, and more details would be sent out.

In closing, Bonnie mentioned that with the CARES Act, there are additional benefits for tax-deductible contributions by Dec. 31 if anyone felt inclined to donate to their favorite charity.

Chairman’s Report


Larry Miskel thanked Kelly Sink, Bonnie Prigge and the whole team that worked on the CARES funds for their efforts. He wished everyone a Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year.

Executive Director’s Report

Bonnie Prigge reported that there is currently no one in the office with COVID and no one is quarantined.  
Bonnie mentioned the recent additions to the MRPC staff:

· Jake Whitwell, GIS Specialist

· Peggy Borrok, Community Development Specialist

· Nichole Zielke, Grant Writer
· Kayla Wilson, Family Self Sufficiency/Homeownership Coordinator
She also informed the board that Kaitlyn Bland and Anita Ahl have resigned. Kaitlyn worked in the planning department and Anita worked in the fiscal department.

Bonnie informed the board that six communities didn’t rejoin MRPC, Argyle, Leasburg, city of Gasconade, Irondale, Sullivan and Richland. She indicated she would be reaching out to them to try and convince them to rejoin.

She indicated that CARES contracts have been sent out.

Bonnie thanked the board and staff for their donations to MRPC’s Christmas charities. Over $1,800 was collected and used for projects over the eight counties in the region.

She informed the board that the office is closed to the public and anyone needing to meet in person with a staff member is asked to call ahead. 

Bonnie closed her remarks by noting that the office will be closed on Dec. 24 and Jan. 31. She also stated that the January 2021 meeting will be by Zoom.

Adjourn
Vic Stratman made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 6:31 p.m.; Steve Vogt seconded the motion. The motion carried.

_____________________________________

________________________________

Larry Miskel, chairman
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